S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Project Group Meeting for the Neighbourhood Plan held at 6.00pm on Monday 2nd December 2013 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1. Present:  Mr D Price, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr A Evans, Rev D Tate, Mr B Clapham, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Public: Mr J Marrow, Mr R Gardner, Mr C Walters, Mr C Abbs, Dr Outred and Mrs Borrman. 

Mr Alan Gomm, Manager of the Local Development Framework Team at the Borough Council 
Apologies:  Mr I Jordan, Ms D Scott, Mr A Parker and Dr P Tasker 
2. To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 11th November 2013:  

These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Evans with one abstention all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. To record declarations of any interests, personal or prejudicial: Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development. 

4.  To discuss the Neighbourhood Plan final text with Alan Gomm – Borough Council of Kings Lynn & West Norfolk: 
Mr Price welcomed Mr Alan Gomm to the meeting and confirmed that copies of the draft text had been sent to Mr Gomm and the LDF Team at the Borough Council, County Councilor Mr Jason Law, Borough Councilors, Mr Daubney and Mrs Nockolds, Henry Bellingham MP and James Alflatt at Bidwell’s. 
Mr Price stated that both he and Mrs Cornwell had spoken to Mr Gomm earlier in the day and said that whilst the Borough Council had not yet provided a formal response to the document, Mr Gomm had managed to speak to Mr Stuart Ashworth and Mr John Clements at the Borough Council and had produced some preliminary comments regarding the text.

Mr Gomm confirmed that the comments he wished to make were on a personal basis and the Borough Councils formal comments would follow in due course.

Firstly Mr Gomm confirmed that he had read through the draft text and had felt that the Project Group had done a good job. 

He referred to Section 12 “Statement of Community Involvement” and said that everything within it was fine; however he felt that it was a little confusing that it was within the main body of the text and suggested that it should be a separate document.

Mr Gomm commented that he liked the way the topics were grouped into separate sections, Environment, Housing, Local Economy, Society, Community & Culture and Transport. He said it helped the document to be understandable and gave the document clarity.

Mr Gomm said that there were a lot of Policies within the document. He asked how some would be measured. He referred to ENV7 - Developers of sites larger than 0.3 ha will be required to assess the site and demonstrate a neutral effect on the natural environment.  He said that a developer reading the document may ask what is meant by the Policy. Mr Gomm said that the document needs to be clear, he said that perhaps by simply rewording a few policies may achieve this.

Members were pleased with the comments which Mr Gomm was making, it was said that he was providing a view as to how words may be interpreted. 
Mr Gomm spoke regarding other Policies and said that some cross the National Standard. He said evidence would need to be provided to show why in South Wootton things should be different.

Mr Gomm said that the Parish Council and the Project Group needs to be aware that the Government changes its Policies regularly, for example, permitted development for offices to houses. He said that some of South Wootton’s aspirations will not fit within Government Policy.

Mr Gomm spoke regarding SCC3 - Funding from the Community Infrastructure Levy and Section 106 Agreements will be sought to provide facilities, he said that if the Neighbourhood Plan document is adopted by the Borough Council, 25% of the CIL monies is given to the Parish for Community uses.

Mr Gomm commented that both Post Offices and Doctors Surgeries are commercial enterprises; he said the Parish Council would need to decide whether it felt it was appropriate to subsidize such enterprises. He said that community buildings provided a reasonable community benefit.
Mr Gomm felt that the Community Infrastructure Levy could provide funding for a list of facilities suitable for a growing community. He said that it was an important list and needed to be given serious consideration. 
Comment was made that school expansion is very often funded by Section 106 monies, it was said that if there is a need, contact should be made with the developers to lobby for what the Parish wants.
Mr Gomm said that from reading the document it is clear that it indicates an opposition to the level of growth being suggested for South Wootton. He said it would be better to reword some areas to indicate what the Parish would like to look like in the future. He said that growth is likely to come; therefore it is important to ensure there are enough facilities.
Mr Price said that he would look at the Vision Statement and make amendments as necessary.

Mr Gomm spoke regarding the numbers which had been indicated within the Policies for Housing. He said that a lesson learnt from Cringleford Parish Councils Neighbourhood Plan was that when limits and numbers had been expressed the Inspector had talked about using “approximate” figures.
Comment was made that if the Neighbourhood Plan is accepted by the residents and the document is adopted by the Borough Council, it would have to be taken notice of. 

Mr Gomm confirmed that once adopted the Neighbourhood Plan would become part of the Local Development Plan. 

Finally, it was asked how the Viability Studies are going. Mr Gomm stated that a Sites Plan needs to be accompanied by a Viability Plan. He said that from the initial assessment it is felt that the plan is viable, although he confirmed that the assessments were not quite finished and that some elements were questionable.

Mr Gomm spoke regarding road infrastructure; he explained that all sites have to make their own access requirements and said that these need to be factored in along with the costs to work out viability.

Mr Gomm stated that if a particular site proves not to be viable, the whole plan will not fail.

Mr Price thanked Mr Gomm for attending the meeting. It was said that Mr Gomm had attended to provide a general flavour of the comments being made by the Borough Council so far.

Mr Gomm stated that he hoped that a formal list of the comments from the Borough Council could be provided within the next two weeks. He confirmed that either he or another LDF Team member would be willing to attend a further Project Group meeting if necessary.

Mr Price confirmed that Mr James Alflatt at Bidwells had also made comments regarding the draft text, although it was said these had not yet been received.
Mr Marrow proposed that the Project Group should wait for the formal comments from the Borough Council and the comments from Bidwells before discussing the matter further. All members were happy.

Mr Price referred to the circulated maps which Mr Adrian Parker had produced. He suggested that all members should look at these ready for the next meeting.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.20pm. 

6. Next meeting: To be held on Monday 6th January 2014 at 6.00pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

6th January 2014
   




          
Chairman

